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December 16, 2014 

Kevin Canning, OC Public Works/OC Planning 
OC Public Works 
300 N. Flower Street 
Santa Ana, CA 92702-4048 
E-Mail: Kevin.Canning@ocpw.ocgov.com

Re: Final Environmental Impact Report and Planning Commission Hearing for the 
Esperanza Hills Project (Project No.PA120037) 

Dear Mr. Canning: 

Friends of Harbors, Beaches, and Parks (FHBP) is a regional non-profit organization that 
works to protect the natural lands, waterways, and beaches of Orange County.  We are in 
receipt of the Final Environmental Impact Report (FEIR) and the County’s Response to 
Comments from the Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR).  We still believe the 
environmental document is deficient, lacks proper analysis, and that this project risks 
public safety, compromises existing protected natural lands, and puts future and current 
residents in harm’s way due to the very real risk of wildland fires.   Our follow up to the 
County’s comments are as follows: 

Response to L21-5 
The International Association of Wildland Fire Factsheet (See Attachment 1, p. 7) does 
relay benefits of construction, defensible space, etc., it also notes that: 

 “Homes with the highest risk of burning are those adjacent to wildlands situated on
the perimeter of housing developments, and

 Interior homes situated less than 15 feet apart are at high risk from wildfire.”

In addition, the FEIR fails to address the fact that by adding houses on the project site, it is 
increasing the Wildland-Urban Interface (WUI).  The WUI is defined in that same factsheet 
as an area where structures and vegetation merge in a wildfire-prone environment (See 
Attachment 1, p. 1). Existing measurements show that within 2500’ of the proposed 
project boundaries there are already 6.28 perimeter miles of WUI (See Attachment 2).  
With the proposed Esperanza Hills project the WUI increases by 3.65 perimeter miles (See 
Attachment 3).  This means if the Esperanza Hills project is approved the WUI will now 
total nearly 10 perimeter miles—placing more people at risk. Additionally, we believe the 
layout of the Esperanza Hills project provides a similar opportunity for the path of a 
wildfire to follow two flame fronts as witnessed in the Cedar Fire (October 2003) (See 
Attachment 4, p. 53) and the Freeway Complex Fire (November 2008).  Huge fires spread 
resources thin as witnessed by Casino Ridge resident Barry McKinley (See Attachment 5). 

We would like to submit into the record, this YouTube video from the May 2014 San 
Diego Fires which captures the scene as residents leave in a vehicle from a neighborhood 
being overcome by fast moving flames. We believe this video shows what will happen 
when the first wind-driven fire sweeps through the terrain this project is being proposed 
in.  The difference being the Esperanza Hills residents will be on steeper hillsides with 
limited evacuations routes and other evacuees (traffic) to contend with.  The video is 
found at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fYril_YyaQM (Link 1)

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fYril_YyaQM
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While the proposed development may have, as the FEIR contends, significant fuel modification zones, 
meet the latest building codes, and ember resistant features on the homes, the greater concern is the 
human component, of which the developer, County, and future Homeowners’ Association have no 
control.  The FEIR fails to adequately address this.  In a “Lessons Learned” segment of the book Fire, 
Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California, Max Moritz states fire prevention efforts “may only be as 
effective as the weakest link in the system.” (See Attachment 6, pg. 104).  While many fire specialists 
note that property owners need to take responsibility for making their homes as fire resistant as 
possible, humans actions (inactions) are a significant variable that cannot be measured or ensured.  In 
other words, it doesn’t matter how seemingly fire-resistant the development is or how big the fuel 
modification zone is; if the residents/Homeowners’ Association don’t maintain it, don’t keep their 
gutters clean of debris, don’t sweep up leaves before the Santa Ana winds, forget to shut a window 
during a wildfire, forget to turn the air conditioner off, etc. there are still dozens of ways embers can 
penetrate this (or any) home regardless of building construction. Because, again, what can’t be 
controlled is the human element.   

Marti Witter and Robert Taylor contend “At a minimum, development should be limited to defensible 
sites (e.g., off of ridgelines and set back from steep slopes) and to sites with safe access (e.g., no lengthy 
or midslope driveways, adequate road capacity for evacuation).” (See Attachment 7, p. 111).  This 
project is located on ridgelines and is rife with lengthy and midslope streets and driveways as 
demonstrated in the DEIR Exhibit 4-9 on page 4-13.  The FEIR acknowledges (page 27) the severe traffic 
during the Freeway Complex Fire.  Numerous comment letters received on the DEIR relay valid concerns 
about the residential evacuation during the Freeway Complex Fire, including letters submitted by Danny 
and Kim Paul, Bob Kanne, Ed Schumann, and Sharon and Ted Rehmeyer, among others.  Based on the 
history, existing roads can’t handle the existing evacuating residents during a wildfire.  With proof from 
the 2008 Freeway Complex Fire, how then can the County state that adding additional residents will not 
only be able to be accommodated, but will also be safe?  This development knowingly puts existing and 
future residents in harm’s way.  For this public safety reason alone, this project should be denied. 

Response to L21-10 
The FEIR contends in RTC L21-10 that among other robust fire protection measures a large fuel break in 
Blue Mud Canyon will reduce fire exposure for the older homes west of the property.  This fuel break 
may under normal conditions, but the worse-case scenario which was witnessed with the Freeway 
Complex Fire proved fire breaks don’t stop or deter wind driven fires.  Jon Keeley and C.J. Fotheringham 
write that “During the Cedar Fire, fuel breaks failed to prevent the fire from spreading due to the 
embers blowing far ahead of the fire by Santa Ana winds” (See Attachment 8, p. 118).  As evidenced 
during the Freeway Complex Fire, the 91 Freeway, which is 16 lanes wide couldn’t stop the explosive 
growth of the fire due to embers spreading from Corona/Yorba Linda into Anaheim Hills.  This was also 
witnessed in the Cedar Fire of 2006 (See Attachment 9, p. 40).  Further, fuel breaks and roads are ready 
sources for non-native weed seeds which as indicated in our previous letter dry earlier, ignite faster, and 
spread fire faster than native habitats (See Attachment 10, p. 26). 

The FEIR continues to indicate that the best and newest building codes and fire codes will be utilized.  A 
house at 5960 Black Rail in Carlsbad was graded in 2003 (See Attachment 11), built in 2004, and finished 
in 2005 (See Attachment 12). The photos of that same home with extensive defensible space and 
proper vegetation management burned down during the May 14, 2014 (See Attachment 13 and 14), 
Poinsettia Fire in Carlsbad, California. In other words, it too had the newest building and fire codes 
implemented during its construction and yet that still wasn’t enough.  San Diego planners documented 
how many homes burned down and what building/fire codes they followed during construction (See 
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Attachment 15).  How many houses and potentially lives is the County willing to risk by approving this 
development? 

The FEIR states (page 25) that “[t]he urban wildland interface will be shifted to the east, reducing direct 
wildfire exposure to existing neighbors.”  We agree, the exposure to existing neighborhoods will likely 
be decreased, but the Esperanza Hills homes will face direct exposure from approaching fires and there 
is still vegetation surrounding three of four sides of the development. Due to the County’s confidence in 
the ability of the project developer and home design standards, it should be required that homes sold in 
the Esperanza Hills neighborhood include through the Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions that this 
development is at higher level of risk of fire damage than adjacent communities because it is meant to 
reduce fuel, slow the spread rate, and reduce flame length and intensity for the neighbors south and 
west of the property (page 25).  

Response to L21-6 
The FEIR purports that this residential project replaces the fire ignition (vegetation) (page 344).  To our 
knowledge, no vegetation fire has ever started through spontaneous combustion in this county.  The 
existing site in its natural state and the land adjacent (Chino Hills State Park) are not inherently fire 
ignitions.  Yes, vegetation can burn, but so can homes.  The FEIR fails to recognize that by adding homes 
in this location; it actually adds more fuel to the steep hillsides. Adding 340 houses at the WUI adds 
additional fuel to an already tenuous and fire-prone area.  This development also puts fire and public 
safety personnel at risk (See Attachment 16, p. 59). We maintain that with the clear majority of fires 
starting due to human causes, the additional access provided into wildland areas and intentional fire 
starts—adding 340 more houses, adds 1,088 many more opportunities (people) that have the potential 
to start (intentionally or accidentally) fires in or adjacent to this community.  There is no way to 
eliminate risk. 

Response to L21-7 and L21-15 
We believe our comments regarding an unplanned entrance to Chino Hills State Park were 
misunderstood.  In short, to reiterate, the access at Old Edison Trail (while it may already be used by 
residents in neighboring communities) it is NOT an official entrance to Chino Hills State Park.  The 1999 
General Plan for the State Park, does NOT include this site as a future or planned entrance.  The FEIR 
proposes to provide residents with access to the Park from the development at this location.  As noted 
in the letter from the California Department of Parks and Recreation these impacts, of creating a new 
trailhead into the Park, are not analyzed.  This lack of analysis makes the FEIR deficient. 

Further, nowhere in our comments did we state that hikers caused the fires in Chino Hills State Park at 
the Rim Crest entrance.  That assumption is patently false.  The truth rather is that the majority of those 
fires were started by unsupervised children/teens that left the Rim Crest development and walked into 
the hills to either play with matches or with fireworks (which are illegal in Yorba Linda).  Rim Crest is 
now a known hotspot for fires caused by the adjacent neighbors as noted in the Hills For Everyone 
Wildfire Study submitted with our DEIR comments. Our point seems to have been missed, so we will 
state it differently.  Adding new residences in the hills with easy access to Chino Hills State Park, creates 
a parallel situation as the evidenced at Rim Crest.  There is a direct correlation between increased fire 
ignitions in Chino Hills State Park at unplanned entrances.  This project, as noted above, is creating an 
unplanned (unauthorized, and unwanted) entrance to the Park.  
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Response to L21-9 
We agree a robust fire protection system is needed for this development, should it be approved, 
because it is a known area prone to wildland fires.  Of all California wildland fires, 97% are extinguished 
in the initial attack phase (See Attachment 17, p. 32). The remaining 3% that are not extinguished tend 
to happen during critical weather conditions and are usually located at the WUI (See Attachment 1, p. 
3). Fire codes have made significant progress over the years. Reducing the WUI reduces the risk on all 
fronts.  What the FEIR fails to admit is that by adding homes at the WUI, the project proponent is 
actually adding fuel.  Structures are fuel for a fire. The most dangerous type of fire is structural because 
buildings are concentrated sources of fuel.  The domino effect comes into play (See Attachment 18, p. 
vii).  

Response to L21-10 
The FEIR states the homes will be equipped with sprinklers to protect again flame intrusion (page 10).  In 
response to the inclusion of sprinklers in the homes, we agree that sprinklers, indeed, may help. What 
the FEIR fails to address is if the system must be actively turned off.  Who is going to do that? What is 
the impact on water availability if multiple houses deploy sprinklers? What is the failure rate of the 
sprinklers?  Is the water for the sprinklers coming from the gravity-fed water supply or is it using the 
City’s water lines? 

What the FEIR also doesn’t explain is that the most frequent cause of sprinkler failure is that fire hoses 
have diminished the residential water pressure.  Doug Stricklin, an Olinda Village resident who stayed 
behind to fight the Freeway Complex Fire, found out first hand that the existing homes in the Village had 
very little water pressure so they relied on pool pumps (See Attachment 19).  Apparently, loss of water 
pressure from sprinkler deployment is enough of a concern that the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency recommends that people who live in wildfire zones should consider adding a pressurized holding 
tank even if the houses are hooked up to the municipal water supply. The FEIR has no mention of this 
protective measure. 

The FEIR also mentions that the neighborhood will have two gravity fed storage supply systems (page 
24) for use by firefighters during a wildfire. We have a few questions about this system.  How long does
this water supply system last when being used at capacity?  Do the houses use a different system or are
they drawing on the gravity-fed system?  How does this impact the rate of water use during a fire?
What is the backup system for when the gravity fed system is empty?  How long does the gravity system
take to refill?  What are the potential problems if the power goes out when refilling the system during a
catastrophic fire event?

Response to L21-14 
The FEIR fails to correct the acreages and maps for Chino Hills State Park. California Department of Parks 
and Recreation also noted the inaccurate park boundaries and acreages in its letter on the DEIR.  Though 
the consultants may have used the State Park’s General Plan for information about the park, four 
acquisitions have occurred since the General Plan was adopted in 1999.  These acquisitions increased 
the park’s size by 16% (more than 2,200 acres) (See Attachment 20). 

To ensure proper analysis of this project on existing neighbors, mainly Chino Hills State Park, we again 
ask that the boundaries for the State Park accurately reflect existing conditions.  Without accurate maps, 
the document is flawed as the existing conditions are not properly described.  For your reference the 
following maps show incorrect boundaries for Chino Hills State Park and should be revised: 2-1, 4-1, 5-1, 
5-2, 5-63, 5-66, 5-95, 5-96, 5-97, 5-98, 5-99, and 5-106.
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For your information, the public can download the GIS files for all of California’s State Parks at: 
http://portal.gis.ca.gov/geoportal/catalog/search/resource/details.page?uuid=%7B1D60169E-220F-
4088-A349-9CAF1C6AB9F4%7D (Link 2) 
For your benefit, we’ve included the GIS shapefile from the above link as a zipfile (See Attachment 21). 

Conclusion 
To conclude, FHBP again finds the FEIR inadequate, in need of recirculation, and lacking appropriate 
analysis.  We ask the Planning Commission do th right thing by correcting the document before any 
action is taken to send this to the Board of Supervisors.  If the Planning Commission choses to proceed, 
we ask they deny the project to due an inadequate FEIR and unsafe conditions for this project. 

Sincerely, 

Jean H. Watt 
President 

cc: Supervisor Todd Spitzer 
Kevin Johnson, Attorney-at-Law 

ENCLOSURES: 
Attachment 1:  International Association of Wildland Fire Factsheet 
Attachment 2:  Existing Wildland-Urban Interface Perimeter Map 
Attachment 3: Proposed Wildland-Urban Interface Perimeter Map 
Attachment 4:  Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 53 
Attachment 5: Testimony and Map of Barry McKinley, Casino Ridge Resident from 

Freeway Complex Fire 
Link 1: YouTube Video: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fYril_YyaQM  
Attachment 6: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 104 
Attachment 7: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 111 
Attachment 8: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 118 
Attachment 9:   Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 40 
Attachment 10: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 26 
Attachment 11: 5960 Black Rail, Carlsbad – December 30, 2003 
Attachment 12: 5960 Black Rail, Carlsbad – October 10, 2005 
Attachment 13: 5960 Black Rail, Carlsbad – May 14, 2014 
Attachment 14: 5960 Black Rail, Carlsbad – May 20, 2014 
Attachment 15: Mega Fires: The Case for Mitigation, page 14 
Attachment 16: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 59 
Attachment 17: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. 32 
Attachment 18: Fire, Chaparral, and Survival in Southern California (Rick Halsey), pg. vii 
Attachment 19: Testimony by Olinda Village Resident Doug Stricklin During the Freeway 

Complex Fire of 2008 
Attachment 20: Table of Chino Hills State Park Acquisition 

http://portal.gis.ca.gov/geoportal/catalog/search/resource/details.page?uuid=%7B1D60169E-220F-4088-A349-9CAF1C6AB9F4%7D
http://portal.gis.ca.gov/geoportal/catalog/search/resource/details.page?uuid=%7B1D60169E-220F-4088-A349-9CAF1C6AB9F4%7D
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fYril_YyaQM
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Link 2:  California Department of Parks and Recreation GIS Dataset: 
http://portal.gis.ca.gov/geoportal/catalog/search/resource/details.page?uuid=%7B1D60169E-220F-
4088-A349-9CAF1C6AB9F4%7D  

Attachment 21: California Department of Parks and Recreation GIS Shapefile 

http://portal.gis.ca.gov/geoportal/catalog/search/resource/details.page?uuid=%7B1D60169E-220F-4088-A349-9CAF1C6AB9F4%7D
http://portal.gis.ca.gov/geoportal/catalog/search/resource/details.page?uuid=%7B1D60169E-220F-4088-A349-9CAF1C6AB9F4%7D
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